Dear Mr Chandler 
Thank you for your further email of 1 January, addressed to the Secretary of State, about the English Baccalaureate (EBacc). As I am sure you can appreciate, the Secretary of State receives a large amount of correspondence and is unable to reply to each one personally. It is for this reason I have been asked to reply. 
The EBacc subjects give pupils the academic foundation that is a secure basis on which further study, vocational learning or a satisfying apprenticeship can be built. The Department knows that pupils who succeed in the EBacc subjects are more likely to progress onto A levels, take more A levels, and in both A levels and other qualifications get better results. The Department’s proposals therefore relate to qualifications in these subjects. There is, and will continue to be, space in the timetable for pupils to take up study of other valuable subjects, alongside those in the EBacc. 
Other subjects will, of course, remain valuable and pupils will continue to study them alongside that academic core as part of a broad curriculum. We are currently considering how to ensure that high quality qualifications are available in these subjects and will make an announcement in due course. 
Turning to proposed characteristics of the new qualifications: the current two-tier GCSE system caps students’ aspiration; the highest grade available on a foundation tier paper is a grade C. Students who achieve a grade C or below have very little chance to go on to study A level in that subject; further education institutions frequently require a B grade or higher at GCSE for access to some A Level courses. Having a grade-cap in foundation tier examinations is also likely to be de-motivating and limit the aspirations of pupils. We believe therefore that wherever possible English Baccalaureate Certificates (EBCs) should not be tiered, removing this cap on aspiration. 
The Department expects that everyone who now sits a GCSE should sit this new qualification. There will be, however, a very small group of students for whom, for a variety of reasons, entry at age16 may not be in their best interests. At the moment those students who do not sit GCSEs often receive little valuable feedback to recognise their progress in these subjects. We are proposing that all students who are not entered for the qualification should be provided with a “Statement of Achievement” by their school, which sets out their strengths and weaknesses in each subject, and which will help their future school or college understand what additional teaching and support they will need to be able to enter and achieve an EBC post-16. 
For all students who take EBCs, we will expect Awarding Organisations to improve the information that is available in addition to grading information, offering greater detail, again to help support their progression in that subject post-16. We will also consider whether a “Statement of Achievement” could be of benefit to more students to support transition at 16, for example to those who are expected to achieve a low grade at 16, or indeed to all students. This might include introducing a requirement on schools to pass on certain information where students move to a different institution post-16. 
We have recently completed a public consultation on the characteristics and implementation of the new qualifications and will be reporting findings early in 2013.
You may also be interested in a new provision for 14 to 16-year-olds. Further education (FE) colleges will be able to enrol 14 to 16-year-olds who wish to study high-quality vocational qualifications from September 2013. The new 14 to 16 centres will offer a combination of high quality vocational and academic subjects and aim to attract students of all abilities who want early access to practical and technical education.
Details can be found at: www.education.gov.uk/childrenandyoungpeople/youngpeople/
qandlearning/a00218341/wolf-review-recommendation-19
Also, you may have heard that Lord Baker published a framework for a Technical Baccalaureate (TechBacc) on 11 December 2012.
The framework will recognise success at both 16 and 18 for students who take high-quality technical qualifications alongside an academic core, work experience and an extended project.
The Government wants to increase the take-up of those specialist qualifications which directly lead to a skilled trade or profession. This means identifying which qualifications are genuinely occupational from those that are of a much more general nature.
Many more students are now taking general vocational qualifications which are designed to lead to university or to further training. The quality of these qualifications varies widely and their value to students in securing employment, or a university place, can be quite limited.
Each year fewer students take genuinely occupational qualifications, leading to serious skills shortages. In 2011 this resulted in skills shortages affecting one in three jobs in skilled trades, such as plumbing or electrical engineering, and one in four jobs in manufacturing and agriculture.
That is why the Department is considering whether a TechBacc which recognised the most elite, specialist occupational qualifications, would help to address this problem by providing students with a college-based route recognised by employers to a skilled trade or profession.
The Government believes that changes made to GCSEs over the last decade have contributed to a loss of confidence in these key exams. The major expansion in modular GCSEs from 2009 has led to too much focus on sitting and re-sitting exams, and to “teaching to the test” - focusing on passing exams rather than teaching the curriculum in a way that enables the student to acquire a depth of learning in the subject.   
Our GCSE reforms are designed to put the focus back on sound subject teaching with assessment of what has been learned across the subject at the end of the course. With the time spent preparing for, taking and re-sitting modular exams given back to high-quality teaching and consolidation of learning, students will acquire a depth of learning in the subject and be better able to progress and achieve at the next level of study.
Once again, thank you for writing.
Your correspondence has been allocated reference number 2013/0000139. If you need to respond to us, please visit www.education.gov.uk/contactus, and quote your reference number.
As part of our commitment to improving the service we provide to our customers, we are interested in hearing your views and would welcome your comments via our website at www.education.gov.uk/pcusurvey.
Yours sincerely
Jenny Crowley 
Public Communications Unit 
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